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Summary y 

PirnPirn Fortuyn's legacy: the strange normalization of the Netherlands 

Ass a comet Pirn Fortuyn, a former Marxist lecturer in sociology, a political 
columnistt and a genius as a media performer, suddenly appeared in the sky 
abovee the usually quiet and tidy Netherlands. His assassination on May 6, 
20022 by an environmental and animal rights activist sent a shockwave 
throughh the country. The political murder led to accusations that by 'de-
monising'' Mr Fortuyn, left-wing politicians had created a climate of opinion 
thatt made the assassination likely. 

Generall  elections in the Netherlands went ahead as scheduled nine days 
afterr the assassination, on May 15. They produced a landslide victory for the 
neo-conservativee Christian democrats (CDA) and the populist List Pirn For-
tuynn (LPF), at the expense of the right-wing liberals (VVD) , the left-wing 
liberalss (D66) and the social democrats (PvdA) all of them parties that had 
constitutedd the purple coalition government led by Labour leader Wim Kok. 
Beforee Election Day the Left and the Right were in perfect balance: each hol-
dingg 75 of the 150 seats in the Lower House. After the election on May 15, the 
Leftt had dropped to 49 seats; Labour losing half of its 45 seats. On the Right, 
thee LPF won 26 seats, runner up only to the Christian democrats. Jan Peter 
Balkenende,, their new leader, led the Christian democrats from the political 
wildernesss straight into power and replaced as Prime Minister the demoral-
izedd Wim Kok, whose planned transition of power to a younger social dem-
ocratt failed so miserably. 

Thesee dramatic events of May 2002 highlighted an unusual turbulent 
episodee of modern political history of the Netherlands. This episode, that 
cann be summarized as the 'long year 2002', started on August 20, 2001, the 
dayy Pirn Fortuyn announced to run for Parliament. He wanted to become 
nothingg less than Prime Minister of the Netherlands. 

AA littl e more than a year later, on October 16, 2002, the Balkenende 
governmentt was forced to resign. The inability of the LPF to resolve conflicts 
betweenn competing leading personalities in a party that emphasized persons 
overr institutions, had led to a kind of anarchy within the List Pirn Fortuyn. 
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Thee growing confusion within the populist coalition partner brought about 

thee collapse of the Balkenende government. General elections were held on 

Januaryy 22, 2003. The Fortuynists were severely punished for their self-

destructivee performance and lost 18 of their 26 seats. Balkenende's Christian 

democratss won the elections (with 44 seats). Despite a spectacular come 

backk (42 seats), Wouter Bos's Labour Party was denied office. 

Thee premature elections of early 2003 marked the end of the 'long year 

2002'.. The centre-right second Balkenende government of Christian demo-

cratss and liberals (both right-wing and left-wing) adopted a moderate ver-

sionn of the Pirn Fortuyn agenda. 

Thiss study has three main objectives. First, it aims to characterize Dutch 

populismm and to compare it with similar movements elsewhere in Western 

Europe.. Second, it provides a reconstruction of the events that constituted 

thee 'long year 2002'. Third, it tries to explain the rise and fall of Dutch popu-

lismm in political terms (interaction between politicians and voters), to inter-

prett it in social terms (evolution of society since 1945) and to assess Pirn For-

tuyn'ss legacy in terms of a conception of democracy. This work is a combi-

nationn of contemporary history and political science analysis based on the 

applicationn of the views of a variety of leading scholars. 

Thee first section of this study deals with the populist challengers: the Live-

ablee movement (Leefbaar-beweging) and the List Pirn Fortuyn. Populist 

movementss are unleashed to 'send a message' to those who govern. The 

messagee is: 'This is our polity, in which we, the democratic sovereign, have a 

rightt to practice government by the people; but we have been shut out of 

powerr by corrupt politicians and an unrepresentative elite who betray our 

interests,, ignore our opinions, and treat us with contempt.' 

Populistss tend to attack the power elite of politicians and civil servants 

forr their privileges, their corruption, and their lack of accountability to the 

people.. They also denounce those they identify as the clients of the elite and 

beneficiariess of the taxes paid by ordinary, hard-working people: those iden-

tifiedd in this case are asylum seekers, immigrants, minorities who have been 

grantedd special treatment and recipients of welfare payments. 

Populistt leaders articulate the views from the grassroots of society. They 

highlightt opinions on issues that are strongly held by large parts of the pop-

ulation,, but have been neglected by decision-makers. In this way, populism 
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mayy be a rational response to political systems that have been monopolized 
byy the established parties. Populist movements thrive on the dissatisfaction 
off  the voters. The sources of that dissatisfaction may stem from the unwil-
lingnesss of the political class to put problems on the agenda, from the gap 
betweenn political commitments and actual political outcome, and from the 
losss of trust in politicians and institutions. 

Thesee general characteristics of populism all apply to Pirn Fortuyn in 
thee Netherlands. We need to look back several years to witness the first 
wavee of populist feeling in the Netherlands as pioneered by the Liveable 
movement,, which had defeated all other parties in the Dutch cities of Hil-
versumm (in 1994) and Utrecht {in 1998). The founder of the Liveable Move-
ment,, Jan Nagel, had been a long time veteran of the Dutch Labour Party. It 
shouldd be noted the populism of the Liveables was in origin liberal rather 
thann conservative. They rejected anything that could be associated with 
xenophobiaa or immigrant bashing. 

Att the municipal council elections of March 6, 2002, the Liveables emer-
gedd as the biggest political movement, winning about 25 percent of the vote. 
Mostt spectacular was the landslide of Liveable Rotterdam. Led by Pirn For-
tuyn,, the Liveables won 17 of the 45 seats in the Rotterdam municipal coun-
cil. . 

Onn November 25, 2001, Mr Fortuyn was made leader of Liveable Nether-
lands,, then a small left-leaning protest party. He promptly took the party to 
thee right, lambasting the government for allowing uncontrolled immigra-
tion,, and attacking Islam as a 'retarded desert religion'. Above all, Mr For-
tuynn attacked the consensus politics that had governed Dutch political life 
forr so long. On February 9, 2002 Pirn Fortuyn was expelled from his party 
forr suggesting that Article r of thee Constitution, which bans any kind of dis-
crimination,, should be changed. But he was not to be silenced and formed 
hiss own party, List Pirn Fortuyn. 

Pirnn Fortuyn was not an extraordinary political thinker, nor a sophisti-
catedd policy maker. He was an authentic personality with an enormous drive, 
witt and skill as media performer. He was convinced of his mission to rescue 
thee Dutch people from the dark forces of islam and from the vanity of the 
Dutchh ruling coterie of political professionals. In the public debates of the 
campaignn of 2002, these political leaders of the 'ancien régime' proved to be 
noo match for tribune of the people Pirn Fortuyn. 

Thee Liveable movement and the List Pirn Fortuyn are two components 
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off  a new form of Dutch populism. This Dutch populism can be considered 
ass a part of the populist wave that struck Western Europe at the turn of the 
2is'' century. The common feature of the European populist parties is their 
politicall  appeal to the people and a claim to legitimacy that rests on the 
democraticc ideology of popular sovereignty ('giving politics back to the 
people')) and majority rule ('throwing the rascals out'). 

Thee second section of this study consists of a historical reconstruction of 
thee turbulent episode from August 2001 to January 2003. A rather unexpec-
tedd cluster of events and circumstances provided opportunities to challenge 
thee politics of consensus management by the established parties. 

Thee 'purple' coalition government of social democrats and both left-
wingg and right-wing liberals claimed responsibility for the 'Dutch Miracle'. 
Thiss 'miracle' was an effective mix of policies concerning job creation, eco-
nomicc growth, wage restraint and a balanced budget that gave the Nether-
landss a competitive edge in world markets. The Dutch voters rewarded the 
Kokk government for its sound economic and fiscal policies at the 1998 
generall  elections. 

However,, the Dutch Miracle had a reverse side. Although many jobs had 
beenn created, the percentage of the working-age population holding 
employmentt was not particularly high. The participation rate of women was 
aboutt 50 per cent, most of them having part-time jobs. And only about 40 
perr cent of males between the ages of 55 and 64 held employment. Prime 
Ministerr Wim Kok did not manage to reform the much-abused and exces-
sivelyy generous disability system, which paid out to one in seven Dutch 
peoplee of working age. 

Byy 2001 there was discontent about problems such as hospital waiting 
lists,, teacher shortages, street crime and traffic jams. Scandals came to light 
forr which no politician took responsibility, such as abuse of EU funds and 
fraudulentt tenders for government building contracts. 

Becausee of its centrist ideological position, the Christian Democrats' 
oppositionn was very weak. While the right-wing VVD had abandoned its 
traditionall  conservative stance, Pirn Fortuyn could fill  the vacuum on the 
Right,, thus providing a vehicle for broad voter discontent. 

Pirnn Fortuyn blamed the purple coalition for ignoring the immigration 
problem.. The terrorist attacks on New York and Washington on September 
11,, 2001, greatly aggravated the tensions between ethnic minorities and the 
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Dutchh population, bringing about an increase in anti-Islamic feelings. 
Thee Netherlands has always prided itself on its welcome to outsiders. 

Sincee the Second World War, when nearly four-fifths of Dutch Jews were 
sentt to the gas chambers, the Dutch have been especially sensitive to any 
behaviourr that appears to cause suffering to ethnic minorities. Dutch jour-
nalistss were even reluctant to report that a criminal was black, for instance. 

Yett behind such political correctness was the problem that the Nether-
landss had never really come to terms with being an 'immigration country'. 
Inn both Amsterdam and Rotterdam ethnic minorities make up over one-
thirdd of the population. Half the prison population of the Netherlands is of 
foreignn origin. 

Withh his insistence that 'the Netherlands is full', Mr. Fortuyn appealed 
too voters who felt that the established parties ignored their concerns regard-
ingg immigration and crime. Thanks to the Dutch system of proportional 
representation,, that appeal could translate quickly into a political force. 

Thee populism of the List Pirn Fortuyn accounts for its success in opposi-
tion,, but also for its failure in public office. The Fortuynists were obviously 
nott beholden to vested interests, lobbies and institutions that form the core 
supportt of traditional parties. They were also less likely to be called upon to 
accountt for inconsistencies between the party's programme and actual poli-
cies.. But on the other hand the LPF was at risk of alienating itself from its 
supporters.. The inexperience in policy-making and the populists' natural 
aversionn to accommodating themselves to the conventions of mainstream 
partyy politics, a prerequisite for coalition government, caused particular dif-
ficulties.ficulties. The LPF was hampered by the loss of its leader, its lack of institu-
tionall  development and its lack of qualified personnel. 

Thee second Balkenende government was inaugurated four months after 
thee general elections of January 2003. It promised to curb immigration, to 
expell  asylum seekers without the right qualifications, to force Islamic 
migrantss to be educated in the Dutch language and culture, to combat crime 
inn inner cities and to give Dutch voters more direct democracy. The decimated 
Listt Pirn Fortuyn itself was kept out of office. 

Thee third section of this study deals with explanations of the vulnerability 
off  Dutch democracy. The leaders of the old political parties were unable to 
formulatee an adequate answer to their populist challengers. Since the Live-
ablee movement and Fortuyn lacked the experience, organization and 
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resourcess of the established political parties, their tremendous impact on 
thee Dutch voters demonstrated that the Dutch political system was far 
fromm being burglar-proof. What went wrong between the voters and their 
chosenn representatives? Four possible explanations of the rise of Dutch 
populismm are considered. The first explanation regards the voters as rather 
ignorant,, unpredictable and fickle people who had been misled by charis-
maticc demagogues like Pirn Fortuyn. This theory attributes to the media an 
overwhelmingg power. The theory of the 'misled voter' is rejected because 
thee Dutch voters show, in spite of their volatility, a remarkable consistency 
concerningg their policy preferences. So it is not the voters who are to 
blamee for the disconnection between supply and demand on the electoral 
market,, but the established parties that failed to articulate the concerns of 
thee electorate. 

Thiss leads us to the second explanation, the economic theory of the 
competentt 'calculating voter'. Research supports this theory of self-con-
sciouss political consumers who deliberately voted against an underachiev-
ingg purple coalition. The LPF-voters endorsed Pirn Fortuyn not because of 
hiss blue eyes, but because of his ethnocentric zero-tolerance programme. 

Thee third explanation, the classical sociological theory that explains 
voter'ss preferences as a function of their social and religious backgrounds, is 
lesss convincing. The voters of the LPF appeared to be a cross-section of the 
Dutchh population. Unappreciated lower class whites were not over-repre-
sentedd among the Pirn Fortuyn supporters. 

Thee fourth and final explanation highlights the distrust between the 
ordinaryy voters and the inner-directed class of political professionals. Popu-
listss tend to exploit the alienation between the political elite (the insiders) 
andd large portions of the electorate (the outsiders). This alienation corre-
spondss with a new post-materialist political cleavage: the polarity between 
liberall  cosmopolitanism and ethnocentric authoritarianism. The explana-
tionn of the 'distrustful voter' is considered to be valid, but demands further 
explorationn of long-term trends in Dutch social and political life. 

Afterr three post-war decades of uninterrupted economic growth, the 
Dutchh took social security, equal opportunity and the possibility to write 
theirr own biography for granted. The emancipation of the Dutch citizens 
fromm their religious, secular and political communities and leaders trans-
formedd the relation between voters and political professionals. From a sel-
ler'ss market, the Dutch electoral system has shifted to a buyer's (i.e. voter's) 
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market.. The loyalty of Dutch voters to a particular party has declined dra-
maticallyy during the last fifteen years. 

Dutchh newspapers and broadcasting organizations have emancipated 
themselvess as well from their ideological origins. Journalists tend to identify 
themselvess more and more with voter's concerns, rather than with the 
agendass of political leaders. The media provided the platform for Pirn For-
tuyn,, himself a genius performer on television, to challenge the leadership 
off  the established parties. 

Anotherr crucial element of understanding the growing distrust between 
ordinaryy voters and the political establishment is the political correctness 
thatt was practiced by the liberal chattering classes in Dutch public debate. 
Banningg unwelcome information and opinions on issues concerning crime, 
migrationn and failing integration of ethnic minorities into Dutch society, 
liberall  politicians, journalists and intellectuals disregarded paramount 
sociall  issues. They damaged the working of Dutch democracy in a counter-
productivee way, providing populist outsiders the opportunity to challenge 
thee political establishment. 

Populismm flourishes particularly in those European countries that can 
bee characterized as 'corporatist democracies' (such as Austria, Belgium and 
thee Netherlands). This means that on a variety of policy issues national bar-
gainingg arrangements are made by government and major interest groups, 
includingg employer and trade organizations and mass-based political par-
ties.. The Dutch have developed this consensus-making machinery to a high 
degreee of perfection. Such a process of consensus management, once 
begun,, tends to introduce a technocratic bias in bargaining, while ignoring 
ideologicall  differences. The negotiating professionals try to match each 
otherr expert for expert, brief for brief, and therefore they approach each 
otherr with the same data and statistics. There was littl e ideological fervour 
inn any of the established political parties. In some ways, they were mere 
patronagee machines: they no longer offered ideas, but - to borrow a popu-
listt expression - just jobs for the boys. 

Thee consensus management of the purple coalition government was a 
standingg invitation to the Liveable movement and Pirn Fortuyn to raise the 
cryy of democracy betrayed, and to mobilize the discontented behind the 
bannerr of giving politics back to the people. Consensus was not enough. 
Politicall  struggle was needed. Mr Fortuyn represented rebellion against a 
self-satisfiedd and introverted class of political professionals. His success 
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reflectedd populist dissatisfaction with the established political leaders, who 
weree too fond of the same old policies, too timid to tackle tough problems 
andd too far removed from voter's concerns. 

Populistt movements, then, can be considered as a critique of the consen-
suss management that is typical of European corporatist democracies like 
thee Netherlands. Populism gains legitimacy as a result of a neglected para-
doxx at the heart of the highly developed democracies of Western Europe. 
Thee paradox is this: democracy is the most inclusive and "popular" form of 
politics,, bringing politics into the lives of ordinary people, giving them po-
liticall  rights and access to multiple channels of influence. But democracy is 
alsoo a complex form of politics, because the legitimate interests of many 
actorss in many issues at many levels have to be taken into account. A great 
manyy of its supposed participants can form no clear picture to help them 
makee sense of it. The fundamental paradox of democracy is, in other words, 
thatt empowerment undermines transparency. Democracy needs the trans-
parencyy populism can supply, but the populist ideology that communicates 
politicss to the people cannot avoid being simplistic and, finally, ineffective 
inn government. 

Too conclude, the Dutch populists offered a bridge between the disaffected 
voterss and the business of politics, enabling established parties to re-invent 
themselves.. In essence the legacy of Pirn Fortuyn was a normalization of 
Dutchh democratic political life. Dutch populism accelerated the process of 
adaptationn of Dutch politics to the standard European and American pat-
tern.. This Western pattern of democracy is characterized by predominance 
off  detached voters and independent media over political parties that are 
forcedd to compete in an open political arena. Pirn Fortuyn forced an end to 
aa period of abnormal absence of political struggle, the 'purple' era of con-
sensuss management by Wim Kok. By adopting neglected issues of the For-
tuynistt agenda (curbing immigration, tough on crime, direct democracy), 
thee second Balkenende government left the centre of the political spectrum 
andd positioned itself as conservative. The reconstitution of the polarity 
betweenn Left and Right is another feature of the normalization of political 
lif ee in the Netherlands. 

Thee Netherlands have long been one of the most open, liberal and per-
missivee countries in the world. But this is no longer the case. Holland ap-
pearedd to have a patchy record, with plenty of under-achievement. The For-
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tuynn revolt has brought the Dutch from the moral high ground down to 
earth.. Now that life is back to normal, the Netherlands are just one of the 
ordinary,, subordinate members of the European Union, with its local vari-
etyy of populist chauvinism. 
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